
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 

ROCKINGHAM, SS CITY OF PORTSMOUTH 

ETHICS COMMITTEE 

IN RE: Complaint Against Esther Kennedy 

AFFIDAVIT OF KATHLEEN CAVALARO 

I, the undersigned, Kathleen Cavalaro of New Hampshire, after being duly sworn, hereby 
affirm and state as follows: 

1. I am the Executive Director of the Seacoast Repertory Theatre in Portsmouth, New
Hampshire, said Seacoast Repertory Theatre also serving as fiscal agent to the Pop­
Up project, which began on or about, June 12, 2020;

2. I have read the Ethics Complaint submitted by Ms. Nancy Pearson against City
Counselor, Esther Kennedy, as well as, read the Time-Line submitted by Counselor
Esther Kennedy at her recent Ethics Committee Hearing, Wednesday, September 16,
2020;

3. The purpose of my Affidavit herein is to correct what I believe are false references
and quoted statements assigned to me by Counselor Esther Kennedy in the Time-Line
she filed with the City's Ethic Committee and which was made part of the official
record;

4. Accordingly, set forth hereinbelow please find my responses to the references and
quoted statements Counsel Kennedy assigned to me in the Time-Line she filed with
the City's Ethic Committee and which was made part of the official record:

JUNE 17TH - Contrary to Counselor Esther Kennedy's timeline, I was clearly 

identified as a representative of the Seacoast Repertory Theatre and an advocate 

for the Pop-Up project. The referenced video in her Time Line clearly states that 

the Seacoast Repertory Theatre would benefit from an outdoor performance space 

and sales derived from this, not from city funds, which had never been discussed 

as being transferred to the Seacoast Repertory Theatre. Counselor Esther Kennedy 

knew or should have known this at the time and certainly in no way should have 

been confused about the arrangement. The expressed purpose of the proposed 

project was to benefit local retail, restaurant, and arts organizations, of which the 

Seacoast Repertory Theatre is one. 

Additionally, at no point was the potential revenues referred to, identified as city 

money from the CARES act. Counselor Esther Kennedy never reached out to me 

for clarification despite my contact information being readily available to her. 






